
 

ARCHITECTURAL REVIEW BOARD MEETING 

MINUTES 

October 7, 2014 at 5:30PM 

 

Roll Call  Paul Deutsch, Denis Marino, Gary Neola 

 

Guests   None 

 

Discussion 

• Michael Deluca residence at 34 West Bell Meadow – 39’x32’ attached garage 

APPROVED 

 

• Leo Klein for the Kristen Holderman residence at 517 Bell Road – 13’x13’ 

addition/sunroom connecting the garage to the house APPROVED 

 

• Joyce Building Company for the Holle at 615 Bell Road – new construction 

APPROVED 

 

4. Old Business - None 

 

5. New Business - None 

 

6. Adjourn 6:00 PM 

 

 

 

 

              

Paul Deutsch, Chairman     Jennell Dahlhausen, Secretary 



 

ARCHITECTURAL REVIEW BOARD MEETING 

MINUTES 

November 4, 2014 at 5:30PM 

 

Roll Call  Paul Deutsch, Denis Marino, Gary Neola 

 

Guests   Mary Papesch 

 

Discussion 

• Washington Diversified business at 547 East Washington Street – 6’ x 4’ sign 

APPROVED AS NOTED  

1. Provide lighting concealed in the valance, lighting to be linear  

florescent or LED. 

2. Slope/pitched top for positive drainage.  

 

4. Old Business - None 

 

5. New Business - None 

 

6. Adjourn 5:40 PM 

 

 

 

 

              

Paul Deutsch, Chairman     Jennell Dahlhausen, Secretary 



 

ARCHITECTURAL REVIEW BOARD MEETING 

MINUTES 

February 3, 2015 at 6PM 

 

Roll Call  Paul Deutsch, Denis Marino, Gary Neola 

 

Guests   Nestor Papageorge, Alexandra Fine Homes 

 

Minutes  

Deutsch moved to approve the Architectural Review Board minutes of December 16, 2014, 

seconded by Marino. All members were in favor. Motion carried. 

 

Discussion 

• Steven Flannery at 105 Ashleigh Drive – Plans for a new home 

  REVISE & RESUBMIT  

1. Revisit front porch column and window configuration; even spacing 

2. Revisit stair tower window size 

3. Add trim below louvers on all elevations 

 

Old Business   

None 

 

New Business  

None 

 

The meeting adjourned at 6:40 PM 

 

 

 

              

Paul Deutsch, Chairman     Jennell Dahlhausen, Secretary 



 

ARCHITECTURAL REVIEW BOARD MEETING 

MINUTES 

March 17, 2015 at 5:30PM 

 

Roll Call  Paul Deutsch, Denis Marino and Gary Neola 

 

Guests  Mike Sizler, Business Owner (Wilber); Warren Richardson, Architect 

(Wilber); George Clemens, Architect (Houston); 

 

Minutes  

Deutsch moved to approve the Architectural Review Board minutes of March 3, 2015, seconded 

by Marino. All members were in favor. Motion carried. 

 

Discussion 

• Chris Wilber at 552 East Washington Street – Resubmitted plans to open a pizza shop for 

take-out 

  APPROVED 

• Richard & Christine Houston at 318 Whitetail Drive – Plans for interior alterations to the 

kitchen and mudroom 

  APPROVED 

 

Old Business   

None 

 

New Business  

None 

 

The meeting adjourned at 5:50 PM 

 

 

 

              

Paul Deutsch, Chairman     Jennell Dahlhausen, Secretary 



 

ARCHITECTURAL REVIEW BOARD MEETING 

MINUTES 

March 3, 2015 at 5:30PM 

 

Roll Call  Paul Deutsch, Gary Neola 

 

Absent  Denis Marino 

 

Guests   Nestor Papageorge, Alexandra Fine Homes (Flannery); Mike Sizler, Business 

Owner (Wilber); Warren Richardson, Architect (Wilber); 

 

Minutes  

Deutsch moved to approve the Architectural Review Board minutes of February 3, 2015, 

seconded by Marino. All members were in favor. Motion carried. 

 

Discussion 

• Steven Flannery at 105 Ashleigh Drive – Plans for a new home 

  APPROVED 

• Chris Wilber at 552 East Washington Street – Plans to open a pizza shop for take-out 

  REVISE & RESUBMIT  

1. Reside existing house: street elevation with same siding as addition. 

2. Trim on addition to match shutter color on existing house. 

3. Use clear glass in lieu of tinted. 

4. Raise windows to align heads with existing and sill to at/or above 

counter height. 

5. Paint dormers and west elevation to match new siding. 

6. Connect parking lot to existing drive to enable service trucks to exit. 

 

Old Business   

None 

 

New Business  

None 

 

The meeting adjourned at 6:25 PM 

 

 

 

              

Paul Deutsch, Chairman     Jennell Dahlhausen, Secretary 



ARCHITECTURAL REVIEW BOARD  

MINUTES 

 

April 7, 2015 at 5:30PM 

 

Roll Call: Chairman Paul Deutsch, Gary Neola and Denise Marino 

 

Guests: Jennifer Pishko, Dave Hocevar, Building Inspector Heilman 

 

Discussion: 

 Signage approval was requested by Chagrin Fall’s Cross-Fit at 524 East Washington 

Street, Unit H  

   APPROVED 

 

Old Business: 

None 

 

New Business: 

Did Dave and Laura attended to discuss a project with the Board? Since this wasn’t addressed at 

previous meetings it would be considered “new” discussion and would fall under the New 

Business section. 

 

Adjourned: 5:40 pm 

 

 

 

 

 

_________________________________ ___________________________ 

Paul Deutsch, Chairman Lucy Jasinski, Secretary 
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Architectural Board of Review 

Record of Proceedings 

April 16, 2019 

 

Roll call:  Gary Neola, Denis Marino, Ryan Parsons, Mayor Koons 

Visitors:     

 

Chairman Neola called the meeting to order at 5:30 p.m.  

48 Daisy Lane – Henry Kassigkeit 

Modifications to Exterior of Daisy Lane:  The resident reported that some modifications had to 

be made to the exterior because of budgetary requirements.  The budgets came in astronomically 

high on both the standing seem roof.  Hardie Board came in too high and the resident could not 

afford to put that kind of money on the outside of a house.  He went to a metal roof that visual 

locking device instead of a standing seem.  He said the house looks phenomenal.  The Board 

asked if the resident had a photograph, and he said he did not.  He had pictures of the windows 

but not the roof.  The Board Secretary said she has driven down Daisy Lane and thought the roof 

looks good.  The resident noted that Dave Hocevar has also seen it quite a few times.  He said he 

imports the fake stone from China, which is solid polycarbonates, and he knew the price of this. 

On the retail side, this would be expensive.  He noted that the stone comes in with prefabricated 

cornering sections and window sections.  They come in kits.   

Neola asked if the resident was changing the siding.  The resident said he is using a Japanese 

burning technique for cedar.  The wood is burnt and then either linseed oil or tung oil is applied.  

Neola asked what color the roof was, and the resident replied that it is back.  He continued that 

the siding would be modulated and have different colors. Neola asked if the sample the resident 

brought in was representative of the siding, he noted it was black, when the resident indicated it 

would be brownish.  The resident said that it had four coats of tung oil.  Neola stated that the 

siding will require maintenance, but this was up to the resident.  He was concerned about the 

black roof and black siding.  Originally, what was presented was a dark roof with a lighter shade 

of siding so it would not be monochromatic.  The resident said without painting the T111, that 

was the only way he could get monochromatic, but would create a maintenance issue.  With the 

burning process, it is a 20-year run on the material. Neola asked what the horizontal joint was 

going to be.  The resident said it would be a metal acceptance strip.  Neola said it was basically a 

trim piece, and the resident agreed.  The resident said this would only be on the dormer area 

because nothing was over eight feet. Neola noted that there was a section that was over 8 feet on 

the side.  He thought it would be better if the resident was going to do the trim piece to keep the 

water out, it might make sense to put a piece of horizontal trim there so he would not be dealing 

with the bite joint. He understood what the resident was describing but was pointing out that the 

piece the resident planned to use did not add aesthetic quality.  If there was going to be a joint, 
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there should be a piece of wood trim that made it look more intentional.  The resident asked if 

the Board would prefer a piece of cedar.  The Board member said he thought the resident should 

do the trim piece to keep the water out, but over the top of this, it would make sense to put a 

piece of cedar that runs horizontally in the range of six inches.  The resident said the same height 

as the soffits are.  Neola agreed.   

Marino stated he always likes to see the metal camouflage but given the nature of the appearance 

it would not be essential.  Regarding trim around the gutter board had been discussed and wanted 

to know whether this was all still there and it was only the siding being changed.  The resident 

said that the facia board and soffits are all new.  Neola member clarified that there was a trim 

piece up the rake of the roof slope.  The resident said it is black metal, and Neola asked if it was 

to match the roof and asked how wide it was.  The resident said it was four inches going up the 

side of the roof trim.  Neola asked how much this projected out, and the resident said it was flat.  

Neola said he was referring to on the rake end, and asked it was going to go up underneath.  The 

resident said the T111 would go underneath and explained there is a one and half inch gap 

because it is a two by six that frames the top roofline.  He intended to use a piece of cedar to 

match the ridge line, to cover up the cuts of the T111 going up the side.  Neola said this was all 

the more reason it would make sense to run a piece across.  The resident agreed.   

Parsons said it was really difficult to understand everything that is going on because what the 

Board originally approved was all changing.  Even with the discussion about the Hardie Board 

and the facia trim is not shown on the plans.  He said in looking at the drawings, there will be a 

horizontal consistently all the way around the house.  In stating that it would come up to the 

soffit line, he noted that there is no soffit on the house, just a trim board.  He questioned that 

there is the thickness of the T111 and the two by six, and then adding another trim piece on top 

of this?  He asked what the trim piece was, ¾ and would this flush it out with the trim board.  

When Parsons started to think of the details of the project, he was questioning how it was 

actually going to look.  He is not sure how this is all coming together.  Neola said it was lacking 

a lot of detail.  Parsons would not want to see all of the facia board and then have another trim 

board that is flush going horizontally around the house.  Neola said he was actually thinking it 

would project out.  Parsons said it would project out, but would it be projecting out beyond the 

facia board?  The resident said the facia board is an inch and a half, so it would be a ¾ inch piece 

of trim that is made specifically add as an ending piece of the T111, which covers the cut.  

Parsons stated what he thinks the resident was struggling with is what does the detail look like if 

you cut a section through the rake.  What does it look like at the gutter facia?  The resident said 

this can’t be seen.  The resident said there are soffits around the whole house except at the 

dormers.  Neola stated that the drawings did not show this.  The resident said this was how it was 

drawn originally, and the Board rejected it.  He reminded the board that he wanted to wrap the 

whole thing in metal, and since they could not do that, they had to lay the soffits on.  Parsons 

said that what was approved the last time did not have soffits.  What they did was separate the 

roof from the walls with the trim board.  The resident said it did not matter whether it was T111 

or Hardie Board, they finish the same way.   
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Neola said he was just trying to understand without revised drawings, because he understood this 

was the third time the Board had addressed this with the resident.  His understanding was that 

there is another line that runs across, which is the facia and a soffit that does not show up on the 

drawing, which is what the resident is asking about.  Neola explained that the Board does not see 

the detail that is cut through here, and at the soffit.  The resident said he could not afford any 

more detail at $17,000 as his architectural fee and another $6,000 for rendering, he can’t afford 

it. He can’t afford to ask for another set of $17,000 drawings for a $200,000 house.  Neola said 

he was not asking for new drawings, just to understand what was not the same as the drawing.   

Parsons asked what the overhang of the soffits was, and the resident said 12 inches.  The soffit is 

12 inches.  The only place there is no soffit is at the dormers.  Marino said that essentially the 

soffit will mount to the T111 and asked if he was going to run a freeze board under the soffit.  

The resident said the facia board is ¾ inch by 6 all the way around.  Marino asked if on the rake, 

the resident said there is a two by six rake board that metal trim runs over. The resident agreed. 

Marino asked if the T111 would run and butt up to the 2 by 6?  The resident said in the front it 

would be the faux stone.  On the one side Neola was referring to will be the T111 coming up 

underneath this, and Marino added that there will be a piece of trim that will tuck into or on top 

of the T111 butting into the 2 by 6 to cover the seam.  The resident added that Neola 

recommended using a piece of horizontal cedar to match the cedar on top.  Marino asked if this 

would tie in to get corner boards as well.  Neola said there would be corner boards, facia, a piece 

trim going up there, with that understanding, he thought he does add a piece that runs across 

horizontally.  Marino thought this would be appropriate.  The resident said this would be 

matched to the height of the soffits.  Neola said he would say approximately one by six.   

Regarding the faux stone, Neola said it looks like a panelized piece that fits together as described 

by the resident.  He did not think he would approve this and did not think it was the right piece 

for the house.  He would rather keep the same theme and not use the faux stone.  Neola thought it 

was really dark.  Although he understood the resident’s efforts to match the dark roof and siding, 

he did not feel it represents natural stone well.  The Board would want to see a real or cultured 

stone product.  He thought the faux stone looked artificial and was not in favor of approving it.  

Marino asked if the resident had any pictures of the product installed.  The Board Secretary said 

they were sent to the Board the previous month.  She provided pictures from the resident’s 

former residence in Tanglewood.  Parsons questioned how well the faux stone and siding would 

wear over time.  He said he was still struggling with what had been submitted twice and what is 

currently being discussed is entirely different.  He does not understand how elements are tied in.  

Is there an overhang on these roofs?  How does the overhang on these roofs and the soffits tie 

into those?  To him, it was an entirely different thing submitted to the Board twice before now.  

He was not comfortable approving any of it.  Parsons said he understood the hardships the 

resident has gone through with the budgets, but it was really difficult for him to understand that 

there are now 12 inch over hangs and has gone back to this mixture of what was a traditional 

ranch to something somewhere in between.  He was struggling to understand what it would look 

like as a whole.  He added that he agreed with Neola about the faux stone and said he knew of 

many manmade stone on the market but did not know of any that was a foam like this.  He 

questioned how it would look over time.  The resident said it was made out of lexand that has a 
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30-year warranty for coloration and will last longer than real stone, which would fade in the sun 

faster than this product.  Parsons said it would not outlast really strong. The Lantern proposed 

utilizing a similar product that the ABR declined.   

Neola said he, too, was struggling with approving the project.  Parsons said he recalled that 

previously, everything was in differing shades of grey, and the roof was a darker grey and the 

siding was going to be a lighter grey.  He was concerned about how dark it all was.  The original 

concern was contextually for the neighborhood having all different materials.  When he heard 

stone, he thought might fit in, but the current proposal is turning it into the dark box the Board 

started with.  Parsons said the standing seem is black, the siding is black, and if the stone were to 

be approved, it is also really dark.  He thought it had gone back to a monotone scheme that he is 

not sure is right for the neighborhood.   

Marino said originally it was all metal.  The resident said originally, they were going to tear the 

soffits off and wrap in metal, and that is why the drawings don’t reflect soffits because they are 

the drawings of the all metal house.  Neola said the first thing the Board had was an addition on a 

garage that was basically extending out the gable on the garage.  The Board felt it needed 

something to break up the long-extruded piece.  The resident described the initial plan as 

mundane and Neola stated that he had gone from that to very contemporary.   There was concern 

about it being all the same color and there was discussion of changing from the dark grey roof to 

the Hardie siding.  The resident said changing the roof was never discussed, but changing the 

siding to a grey siding was, but the budgetary constraints now preclude him from using Hardie 

Board.  Neola agreed that the roof was always going to be black, but the siding was to be lighter.   

Parsons asked what the base of the house was, and the resident replied two to four inches of red 

brick foundation.  Neola acknowledged that the project was moving along with the dormers 

framed and the roof on it. He had not seen it.  He asked what other options there for finishing the 

siding, and the resident said painting it or burning it.  He had some vertical siding that is done in 

vinyl that would look fine.  Marino asked how the cedar trim would be finished.  The resident 

said with Tung or linseed oil.   

Neola said he did not think he could give the resident approval but could share the Board’s 

concerns.  He thought there needed to be more thought on what could be done with the exterior 

finish.  He feared it would look like a big black box.  Neola added he was not in favor of using 

the faux stone.  Marino said there was not enough variation and thought some pictures of what 

the Board is working with would be helpful to include the existing roof and soffit.  The resident 

said the Board was welcome to see the house.  Neola added that it was not the Board’s 

responsibility to go down to look at it and review it, that it should be at the meeting with the 

information required.   

Neola suggested tabling the matter and requesting the resident return with photographs of what 

he has going on with the project to help with a more informed decision for the direction to take.  

He said he understood that it is different than anything else in the neighborhood, which the 

Board knew when they looked at it the last time.  Parsons said this was not an issue because 

every house is different in that neighborhood.  In no way was Parsons asking for the resident to 
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spend more money having drawings redone, but to do as Neola began to do with marking the 

drawings to help understanding of where the overhangs and soffits are, where the trim boards 

will go.  The resident asked Parsons how he could do this without engaging an architect.  He said 

he is not an architect and can’t draw straight line.  He added that he is 72 years old and had a 

stroke a year ago and can’t do the drawing.  Parsons asked if he could mark photos.  The resident 

said he would not know how to do this.  Parsons explained that he cannot approve what is in 

front of him because the information is not there, which is the Board’s responsibility.  Parsons 

said if the Board approves something and it is entirely something different than what was 

approved, which it already is from what the resident has told the Board, that is an issue.  The 

resident said there was a change in what the roof material is.  Neola said when a change, like the 

roof, is made, it is the responsibility of the resident to let the Board know at the meeting that a 

change is being made to the material.  He understands that he is changing from Hardie to T111, 

and this is the right way to do this.  He had no idea the roof changed.  The resident said it is still 

a black metal roof.  Neola said he understood but there are different kinds of looks that you can 

get from black metal or asphalt shingles. You can’t just say it is a metal roof because there are 

many avenues it could be.   

Neola thought he could come back with photos with what is going on at the soffit and what is 

happening with the corner board.  The resident asked how he should do this without doing it.  

Neola explained he should mock it up and take a picture.  Neola asked him who was doing the 

work for the resident, and the resident said he was building it himself.  Neola said he was not 

trying to be combative but had a responsibility to understand what the project was going to be.  

The resident asked whether the Board had a responsibility to listen to what the homeowner 

wants?  He said he has to live in the house just like Neola might have to drive by it.  He said if 

you don’t like the look of a house, you just look the other way and drive.  Neola said the Board is 

listening to him as a homeowner, but also taking their responsibilities into consideration.  The 

resident said he had been in the business for 44 years and understands ABR’s and detail but does 

not understand that he was asked in front of his architect to take his drawings and flip them.  He 

had already spent $12,000 putting them on the first time.  Flipping them the second time cost 

him another $7,0000.  Parsons said the resident was not asked to flip the plans and the resident 

disagreed.  Parsons explained that with the first review, all the Board did was to add a window 

and make a comment that they did not want to see the standing seem go across the roof.  The 

resident said this was not the first review.  Neola said that with the first review, the resident had 

an extruded gable angle.  Parsons said it was very simple.  Neola stated what the resident was 

asked to do, and said that it had been turned into a very contemporary look, and the Board asked 

him to break up the elevations and give it more interest by adding a dormer, adding a window, 

but that was all.  He was not asked to flip the whole project.  The resident said that the Board 

told him they did not want to see the thing wrapped in metal.  Neola and Parsons said this was 

the second meeting.  Parsons said the first one was simple and what the resident came back with 

the second time shocked the Board.  Neola said it was radically different than what he came in 

with the first time.  Parsons qualified that he was not shocked in a bad way, it was just drastically 

different than what was reviewed the first time.  Neola said they looked at it, expressed their 

concern, and now they are all here because of budgetary issues.  The resident said he cannot 

afford any more changes and did not where to go from here. 
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Neola reiterated that he did not need to spend more money with an architect, but only to mockup 

some of the locations and take pictures of the overhang, corner board, etc.  If he is building the 

house, Neola is not asking him to do something he cannot do.  He thought this was a reasonable 

solution.  The resident said he would have to bring in the faux stone as well because he thinks it 

is important.  Neola said he was not in favor of approving the stone.  The resident wanted to 

know why this was.  Neola said he did not think the stone looked natural and looks like a bunch 

of panels on the wall.  He added that it looked like artificial stone and that it was irrelevant how 

long it would last.  Neola asked again for the resident to mockup some parts of the house and 

photograph it; what he is doing around a window and what he is doing on the corners.  This is 

what the Board would need to understand it and without the resident having to spend money.  He 

clarified that he is not saying to do the whole house, but just one window, for example, showing 

a cill, a jam, and a head detail.  It would not even be necessary to do the whole window, just 

some trim.  He wanted to see photographs and mockups of the corners as well, and this way the 

resident would not have to spend a nickel with an architect.  Neola emphasized that the board is 

trying to work with the resident, and he needs to help them understand it better. 

The resident said it is the timing of the whole project, that everything is being pushed back.  

Neola said ABR had a meeting two weeks ago where the board could have reviewed it but did 

not because there was nothing presented.  The resident apologized for being in the Cleveland 

Clinic two weeks ago.  Neola emphasized that the board is not trying to push him back, and the 

resident said he is listening to the board, but not agreeing with it.   

Parsons made a motion to revise and resubmit for review.  The resident said he or someone else 

would be back in touch with the Board Secretary and he would see the Board in court.   

119 Laurel Road - Ann Dunning, Architect 

Plans were presented, and the architect said it is a concrete block house.  She said she is putting a 

new foyer, a new garage, master suite, bumping the front of the dining room for more room.  She 

is reroofing, still a low pitch, but with hip.  Reviewing the plans, she indicated that currently 

there is a flat roof, and she changed the pitch.  She said there are hip roofs all over the place, but 

then she has a gable end at the end.  She also explained that the grading is bad, and the water 

runs in the front door.  She is putting a patio and building a dam wall out in front of it.  Then she 

is making a new front entrance with a good garage and a big master suite.  She was not sure if 

she had the correct setbacks.  She indicated she would have shake shingles, stone, masonry 

(painted concrete block), and siding.   She said she would need to insulate.  Neola asked if there 

was a possibility of taking the stone and returning it on the side, and the resident agreed.  She 

stated that currently does not have an estimate, and she did not have the drawings finished, but 

thought she should show the Board what she is doing before she keeps going.   

Parsons asked if the idea would be that it was all painted the same color.  Dunning said the 

residents like the front of their house as it is with the monotone color and want to keep it that 

way.  The Board members agreed.  Dunning explained that a portion of the roof has a bad slope, 

so the plan is to go in with trusses and use some raised soffit inside to raise it up.  She discussed 

not overdoing the windows for privacy reasons on two of the walls next to the neighbors.   
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Neola said his only concern would retuning the stone on the one elevation.  Parsons asked what 

she thought about doing columns.  She replied that they should be wrapped.  Neola asked if the 

residents plan to come back with final drawings, and Dunning agreed.  She said it would not be 

until June 1.  Neola added that he thought she would be wrapping the columns and the proportion 

were fine.   

Parsons asked if the Board needed to officially act on the plans, and Dunning said they did not, 

and that she thought it was far better to present it to the Board.   

480 Laurelbrook Dr. – Stephen Latkovic 

The resident advised that he is doing an expansion and pointed out that the blue on the plans is 

the existing and added that the front of the house is not really changing other than a little bit of 

roof and a couple of expansions on the dormers.  A three-car garage would be added as well.  He 

is adding off the back.  He indicated that the current garage is rear facing, which will become 

living space.  A breezeway will be built with a three-car garage off the back.  Neola asked if a set 

of stairs was being added, and the resident said he was.  He added that it would be necessary to 

replace the roof a little extra dormer.  There is a big dormer off the back because the house is a 

Cape Cod. He indicated that they would have to raise the roof a little and add a dormer for the 

stairs, and then new living space would be created.  He pointed out on the plans that this was the 

existing two bedrooms and bath.  He pointed out a door and indicated area that exists but is 

empty and unfinished.  (inaudible question by board member) The resident responded that the 

garage is, but the other parts are not.  He said in looking at the front of the house, the dormer 

expansion is visible. They are being widened to fit in bedrooms.  The roof over the garage will 

have to be replaced, but there are 2x12’s, so nothing would need to be done structurally.  

The house finish exterior would match the existing, lap/cedar siding.  Neola asked about the 

roofing material.  The resident said it would be the same as the rest of the house.  They would 

match existing.  Neola asked what the material would be in the area with a 212 pitch.  He 

explained that the asphalt shingles have to be a 312 pitch.  The resident said he not entirely sure.  

Neola suggested that a standing seam roof would take care of it.  He asked if the asphalt shingles 

currently on the house are three tab, dimensional, etc.  The resident said he had not looked at 

them that closely, but thought they were 310.  Looking at the photographs, Neola said it looked 

like a dimensional shingle.  Neola expressed concern for the resident having enough pitch on it 

for a shingle roof.  The resident would address this concern.  Marino suggested a roll roof, and 

Neola added that it was an option but not very attractive.  Parsons asked what the current 

foundation is, and the resident stated it is twelve-quart block.  Part of the basement is finished, 

and part unfinished.  Neola clarified that on the outside, it is concrete block.  The resident said on 

the front, nothing is visible.  In the back, there is a walkout basement that has brick.  Under the 

back deck, he thought it was block.  He spoke to the building, who told him there would not be 

anything exposed.  Neola said he liked how the resident did the elevations.  The resident said that 

the plans were done by Amanda Kristoff, who was George Clemens’ intern for three years.  He 

thought she did a great job.  
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Parsons advised that it looked like from the neighborhood, it will be two stories like some of the 

others. Marino recommended approval, seconded by Neola. 

Neola addressed the Mayor and stated there was a contentious portion of the meeting.  Neola 

stated that the Board attempted to explain the concerns to the resident, and realized the resident 

was frustrated.  Neola explained that the project started as a really boring design, which then 

went very different.  The Board made some comments, and the resident made changes.  Neola 

felt that all of the issues were self-inflicted.  The Board did not come up with the first design and 

did not make it over budget. Because he cannot afford to spend money on having the project 

presented with drawings the Board can understand, it puts the Board in a position of trying to 

figure out how to approve something they can’t see. He realized the resident was angry walking 

out of the meeting.  Neola wanted to summarize the situation so the Mayor would understand. 

The Mayor stated he thought the Board left the resident with a simple solution of hanging a 

couple of pieces, take a picture, and come back, which he thought would be two hours of labor.  

Neola agreed and said if the mockup is done correctly, it can stay in place, and would not be 

wasted time.  The wasted time, according to Neola, is the way the resident kept coming back and 

presenting things.  The Board Secretary clarified with Neola that the Board did not approve 

either materials or wanted to know what the resident is supposed to mockup with.  The stone was 

not approved, and the Board did not like the dark siding, and she wanted to know what this 

would leave him with.  Neola said he was not crazy about the dark siding but would not fight the 

resident on this.  Neola said he was going from an expensive solution to an inexpensive solution, 

like going from a Cadillac to a Yugo.  He would have to deal with it.  Parsons said he did not 

recall approving anything all black.  Neola said the only time it was all dark was when it was 

standing seam siding.  Marino said the siding was dark, but it was not black.  Neola said he has a 

black roof to begin with but did not think the Board would ask him to tear it off.  Parsons said the 

way they left it with the resident was not to do the faux stone.  If he was going to do siding, do 

the siding.  They did not say no to the T111.  Parsons stated it was the Board’s concern what the 

resident was going at the ends of it because there were areas of the house where the resident 

would not be able to buy single lengths of the material, and how would it be trimmed out?  Neola 

said the faux stone did not look natural to him.  He said the resident wants to use it because he 

can get it cheaply and thinks it will be better looking.  Neola disagreed.  Parsons added that the 

resident admitted the T111 is junk.  From an aesthetic, even if it was metal siding, most people 

would not see the difference.  Parsons said as much as he dislikes the T111 on the exterior on 

anything in the environment, he did not know that it was basis enough not to approve it.  Neola 

agreed, and said he had used vertical vinyl siding that looked better on completion.  He is not a 

big fan, however.  Parsons surmised that it was the cheapest thing the resident could get at this 

point and thought he would be finishing it himself.   This was where the Board was at with the 

resident and the project.  This raises bigger concerns for Parsons because of what the Board 

looked at today and understanding where they started.  Whatever they might approve today, he 

would bet that the project would be nothing like what was discussed at the meeting.  Parsons said 

he felt this was the Board’s responsibility.  Marino said it was self-inflicted pain.  Parsons agreed 

and referred to the resident’s complaint that he has to keep going back to the architect, but then 

said he was the one building it.  Parsons asked how, then, did he not know his budget before 
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coming before the Board.  Neola said his budget is not the Board’s issue.  He took exception 

with the resident telling the Board to go look at the project.  This is not the Board’s job.  Marino 

reviewed that instead of the gables, the Board suggested they do other things.  Parsons said he 

would send Neola and Marino an email because he will make a comparison of what was 

submitted, and he believed it would be night and day.  Marino said the resident started out with 

what he has now but without dormers, and then returned with “c stems” instead of just simple 

(unintelligible)  Parsons stated he had to interrupt when the resident claimed the Board made him 

to something, and nowhere did the Board ask him to do what he was indicating.  Parsons was 

concerned of how these will look if there are soffits that are out there now.  The Board Secretary 

said there were not soffits on the dormer window according to the resident.  Neola, Parson, and 

Marino questioned this statement.  The Board Secretary provided the plans the resident presented 

at his second meeting with ABR and clarified that the resident had come back four times.   

The Board Secretary asked if a homeowner was required to come to the Board to change the 

color of her house.  The Board said no.  In the case of the Daisy Lane residence, she stated that 

the Board was dictating what color the house could not be, specifically the dark color.  Neola 

explained that the Board is suggesting the resident not use the dark color.  He previously 

proposed that he was going to do a dark roof and a lighter color.  The Board Secretary stated that 

originally the resident wanted the dark with the dark, and this was not approved.  Neola 

explained that with the Paw Paw Lake water treatment, the contractors came in with materials to 

show the Board, which they were supposed to do, but did not know how to pick the colors, so the 

Board picked the colors.  The Board was not dictating the colors, but the contractors were asking 

for help.  Parsons said that if a resident is painting a house, it would not be necessary to obtain 

approval from the Board.  But with a project like the Daisy Lane home, the Board can absolutely 

respond to the colors and what they will be.  If in a year the resident decides to paint it all black, 

that is his business and the Board has no authority.  Marino addressed the use of the faux stone 

after the fact and added that the Board might not have control.   

The Board Secretary advised that the resident also owns the home directly across from the 

Tanglewood Club, and said it is a very nice-looking house.  It is modern looking but not 

outrageous.  She thought it was the coolest looking house in Tanglewood.  Neola said the 

pictures of the stone on the Tanglewood house looked reasonable compared to the faux stone the 

resident presented to the Board.  Parsons said when there is something in front of the Board it 

has authority, but after the fact, he did not know what the recourse would be.  The Board 

Secretary asked what the recourse would be if the resident puts up the faux stone regardless.  

Parsons said he did not know this either.  Neola stated that on a project on 306 when a resident 

did not do what he was approved to do, the Board did not give him a certificate of occupancy 

until he fixed it.  Neola did not know if the resident needed a certificate of occupancy for his own 

home.  Neola did not know if was living in the house but did not know if there was any recourse.  

He added that the resident sounds like the kind of person who would just go ahead and do it.  

The Board Secretary said he could be hardheaded but calms down.  Parsons said that he did hear 

the resident mention to the Board Secretary that he would see them in court.  He surmised that he 

would pay an attorney but not an architect. 
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The Mayor said that if the resident goes to court, it would cost him thousands.  Parsons 

understood that the resident was just mad.  Marino said a few photographs with a note on them 

would go a long way.  The Board Secretary asked if this meant that he should photograph the 

house as is and just draw arrows where things would be.  Neola stated that the resident needed to 

mockup and photograph the details like corner boards, rake board, trim boards, windows, etc. for 

the Board.   

The Mayor said that between Dave Hocevar, the Board Secretary, and the Mayor, they would go 

see him and convince him to get it down.  He stated they did not want him to fine him and take 

him to court.  He thought it could be worked out.  He thought Hocevar would be the best at it 

because he had dealt with hard heads before.  The Mayor stated he drops by the resident’s house 

once a week to see what he is doing.  He further advised that a friend of his used to own the 

house, and it was neat to see.  The Board Secretary said the roof looks really nice.  The Mayor 

stated the Village could not have defiance either, and the resident has to abide by what the 

Village says. Parsons advised that he is aware that all the meetings are public record and it would 

only take one domino to fall.   

The Mayor said the Village needs to win on this one and win on them all.  Neola agreed and said 

the Board has a good track record.  He understood why the resident was upset but stated that the 

resident did not want to accept the responsibility as to how he got into this position, which 

bothers Neola.  He surmised that the resident would have a difficult time proving in court that he 

was caused undo hardship based on how he presented things.  The Mayor stated he thought the 

resident would be back in two weeks with pictures.   

Neola adjourned the meeting at 7:10 p.m., seconded by Marino. 

 

 

 

 

_______________________________                  ________________________________ 

 

Gary Neola, Chairman                                            Nancy Grattino, Board Secretary 

 

 
Prepared by:  Leslie Galicki 
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Architectural Board of Review 

Record of Proceedings 

May 21, 2019 

 

Roll call:  Gary Neola, Denis Marino, Ryan Parsons, Mayor Koons 

Visitors:    Mike Bonner (?), Laura Flaiz, Jack and Ronni Bialoski 

Chairman Neola called the meeting to order at 5:12 p.m.  

Front Porch Renovation for the Wyman Residence 

The contractor explained there is an existing porch that the residents want to put a shelter over.  

He said some of the shelter the residents have in the back has an arch over the front and is very 

simple.  They are taking away the two sconce lights and putting one pennant light.  Neola 

observed that the railing would be matched.  Parsons asked if the existing stoop would be 

replaced.  The contractor said it would be the same footprint, and Parsons asked if it would be 

the same materials.  The contractor said it is currently concrete and the residents will be putting 

in brick.  Neola asked if the landing would also be brick, and the contractor concurred and said 

that is what the residents have in the back as well.  Neola commented that it is very nice.  Marino 

said he had no comments or issues, nor did Neola.  Parsons made a motion to approve, seconded 

by Neola. 

ABR Approved the plans as noted. 

Flaiz Addition 

Neola recused and removed himself.   Parsons said it looked like a simple addition on the back of 

the house, removing the existing deck.  He asked if this was approved.  The Board Secretary said 

the deck is going to be where the deck is currently but was unsure whether the resident would be 

putting a new deck on the back or a stone patio. Parsons stated that he had no concerns and that 

the proportions are correct, and materials will match. Parsons noted that the basement would be 

expanded as well and noted that the foundation would not be visible on the back of the house.  

Parson’s made a motion to approve, seconded by Marino. 

ABR Approved the plans as noted. 

609 Bell Road 

The resident advised it is a one-and-a-half-acre site, which was the former McSherry home with 

a barn that was demolished two years ago.   The home is approximately 5,400 square feet, 3400 

is living space and the remainder will be garage and a wood shop connected by breezeway.  The 

resident explained that the lot is flag shaped and they will be utilizing the lot section on Bell Rd. 

because it is due North and would allow more sun into the back-living area.  He stated there 

would be a drive entry with a small oval turn around and access to the garage and a turn around 

and parking in the back as well.  He stated the home has a 13-feet high living space and clear 
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story window over the top of this with an office and smaller library area/master bedroom on the 

first floor.  It will have a walk-out kitchen, three car garage, laundry, and pantry area, and 

breakfast room.  There is a breezeway that goes across garden, tools, workshop, mechanical 

space (of which there are two), and a stair that leads to a couple of other bedrooms.  He said it is 

low except for the living room, which has light coming in.  Neola clarified this was two-story.  

The resident then pointed out the second floor. He indicated the list of materials, which include 

Epay Siding shiplap, which will be grey and left natural.  Where there are windows, capping and 

coping will be the same.  Inside it will be exposed concrete floors with radiant heated bamboo.  

Neola asked if this would run throughout the entire home, and the resident said yes.  The resident 

explained that the interior palate includes white walls.  Regarding the outside palate, Neola asked 

if clear glass would be used and anodized windows.  The resident explained that the metal that is 

exposed will be painted because his experience with anodized metal is that it eventually goes 

milky.   

On the east elevation are the garages and back door.  The lower section has 8-foot ceilings inside 

for the most part except for one section with 10-foot ceilings on the second floor looking from 

the North.  He described the living room, sliding doors that come out onto a terrace, kitchen 

window, and the master bedroom on the end.  It would be a concrete foundation.  Neola asked if 

the whole frame is glass.  The resident said there probably is a column in the corner.  Neola 

asked about the plan for the garage doors which indicate shiplap.  The resident said they will 

because they are not rolling doors.  Neola noted it was a custom two-panel door.  Neola said that 

this would be very nice if it did not work, the resident would come up with a reasonable solution.  

The resident stated that the point was there was no glass in “these” doors right now.  The resident 

said he has tried to organize whatever penetrations will come out for exhaust fan for behind the 

mechanical room which will be in that same strip, so now the louvers run across for the high 

efficiency furnace.  Marino asked if the resident was looking at a boiler system.  The resident 

said he was.  Marino said he had built a house with radiant close to the size of the project and 

commented that he was amazed at how small the boiler was.  The resident said it is remarkable 

and may do some section of the outside, and that would be glycol.  Marino agreed and said this 

was what he did.  The resident asked if it worked well, and Marino said it did, but noted when it 

gets below 10 degrees, the outside shuts off.  The resident said there will be furnaces as well.  

Neola asked if this was something the resident was considering for part of the driveway.  The 

resident said it would just be for under the walk, under the breezeway, and probably right at the 

apron.  Neola said he was just curious.  

The resident said he is hoping there will be continuous exterior insulation, and that they would 

foam the joints as well.  Marino said with a flat roof, between the combination of cellulose and 

foam, he had success.  Neola offered that he had used Zip Wall Sheathing, and offered it worked 

well.  He advised that it was better than a house wrap for energy efficiency.  The resident offered 

he had never lived in a house that tight and wondered what that would mean in terms of humidity 

control.  Neola said the Zip Wall sheathing gives the ability to put continuous insulation in to 

meet the code.   
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The resident offered that the plans give the sense that the home is intending to be low, especially 

from the street, where the part that rises is toward the back of the site.  He added that there is 

good privacy because it is wooded on three sides.  He noted that he would be back with a 

landscape plan when it is decided. 

Neola referred to the plans and referred to an elevation and asked what the height was in a 

specific area.  The resident said it was not very tall, but was the landing height, which was 

probably 4 feet underneath and 5 feet on top.  Neola noted that it was not like it was living space 

where there would be a headroom issue.   

Neola offered that the project is very atypical to what the Village has, but that did not mean that 

it is unacceptable.  Neola said that it was a breath of fresh air to see something that is different 

and well designed and contemporary.  He thought it is a nice project.  The resident said the area 

is eclectic and it is hard to say that there is a context for it to fit.  The notion of the way the site is 

wooded sets it off.  He thought that the fact that it is low is helpful relative to the ranch homes 

that are across the street.  Neola said that the resident has taken a lot into consideration.  He 

added that not far from the project there is a house in a neighborhood that is all older ranches, 

and that the individual wanted to do something unique.  The Board did not want to tell him that 

he had to stay in the same context if he could raise the standard.  Neola said he did not know that 

he did this necessarily, but his point was that there is nothing wrong with stretching people into 

thinking a little differently with something like the quality of this project.  The resident was glad 

Neola felt this way.  He added that it will be very high-quality home.  He thought if it were two 

blocks west, it would not work because of the character of that neighborhood.  The resident 

loved the feel of the community and wanted to be a part of it.  The looked at a lot of lots but did 

not feel the project could fit in to that sort of historic character.  This lot was perfect for them.  

Neola welcomed the resident to South Russell. Neola made a motion to approve the project, 

seconded by Marino. 

The resident stated he would reach out to neighbors and let them know what he is doing with the 

project.  The Board Secretary said she loved it and thought it is great. 

ABR Approved the plans as noted. 

Neola adjourned the meeting at 5:42 p.m. 

 

 

_______________________________                  ________________________________ 

Gary Neola, Chairman                                            Nancy Grattino, Board Secretary 

 

Prepared by:  Leslie Galicki 
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Architectural Board of Review 

Record of Proceedings 

June 18, 2019 

 

Roll call:  Gary Neola, Denis Marino, Ryan Parsons, Ann Dunning 

Officials Present: Mayor Koons 

Visitors:  Eric Hart   

   Cammie and Patrick Fransco, 74 Paw Paw Lake Dr.   

 

Chairman Neola called the meeting to order at 5:30 p.m.  

Sign Review for Muvel, 524 East Washington St. 

Neola asked the applicant if there was anything the Board should know about the sign.  It looked 

like it was identical in terms of construction.  The applicant said it was identical in the font, size, 

and same builder.  Parsons asked if the bottom piece where it said, “Healthy Food Society” 

would be lit.  The applicant said it would be on its own piece of tin separated from the rest of the 

sign to give it a cleaner look. He added that with the bottom part, it made it the same square 

footage as Cultivate because the word “Muvel” was a little smaller.  Neola asked if the applicant 

would be changing the door name, and the applicant agreed.   

Parsons made a motion to approve, seconded by Marino. 

ABR approved the plans as noted. 

Garage Addition 74 Paw Paw Lake Dr. 

The Board Secretary noted that Neola and Marino recused themselves because of being involved 

in the project.  Resident explained that he wanted to add a third car garage.  Dunning asked if 

there were photographs of the existing house.  The Board Secretary said she would need to bring 

them over and added that they went before Zoning.  The resident indicated the location of the 

house in relation to neighbors’ houses.  As they pursued this, their goal was to make the home 

look like it was built this way.  They spoke to Neola about creating a plan to make it look 

proportional and aesthetically upgraded.  During the process, they discovered the house had 8” 

cedar siding underneath a 4” vinyl siding.  As part of the project, they are removing the vinyl, 

restoring the cedar and installing a standing seam metal roof.  They wanted the home to fit into 

the community.  Parsons asked what the color of the house was currently.  The resident said the 

vinyl was white and the cedar underneath was bluish grey.  Regarding the color palate, the roof 

will be a dark grey, blue for the main house, another color for the trim, corner boards, and 

roofline.  He indicated there was brick and tile in the house and they were considering another 

color for the entryway and door.  Parsons noted it looked really nice.  Dunning asked if the 

resident was putting on a whole new roof, and the resident indicated they were and it would be a 
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metal standing seam, like one of the new houses on Ridgewood Dr.  Dunning asked how high the 

seam was on the metal standing seam roof.  She explained that this is something she sees that 

make metal roofs not fit in.  She said the shorter the seam, the more it looks original and as it 

ought to be.  Once the seam gets up “like that”, it looks like a new metal roof that belongs on a 

barn.  She said when the resident choses this, it is important.  The resident said they have just 

chosen the color but have not seen a sample.  He agreed with Dunning that they would want it to 

look “period correct.”  He explained that they had not gotten this far yet and were focusing on 

restoring the cedar siding at this point which would be 8” overlap cedar.   

The resident stated that the only potential changes to the plans would be with the windows.  

Depending on the proportions of the windows, they would potentially go with two windows 

instead of the four windows on the garage to better match the overall home.  Parsons said this 

was a good point.   

Dunning said an issue that bothered her greatly was the roof “break edge”, and that it did not 

appear on any of the drawings that it overhangs “this” at all.  She said it was important that it 

gets  “packed out” 6-8 inches and that the water does not go back down behind it.  She said that 

none of the drawings show this.  She added that it makes the house look like a 1950’s 

development house if they don’t get a little more overhang.  The resident indicated what Neola’s 

plan was, and Parsons asked if this detail applied to all the rates, and indicated it was definitely 

on “this end”.  The resident stated that Neola told him that they would have this detail and that it 

did not make it to “this” façade.  Dunning indicated it did not show on “this drawing” either.  

The resident felt that Neola made a point of saying that this was a design detail they wanted to 

integrate.  Parsons thought this was the intent.  Dunning said that since Neola was their 

contractor, they were safe.  If they gave it to someone else, however, Dunning questioned what 

might happen.  She added that she is more concerned with the construction detail rather than 

where the windows go and that kind of thing.  

The resident said the main reason for the dormers on the garage end was more to let in natural 

light and to break up a sea of roof.  Dunning stated the resident needed to put a different 

material, a flat panel with trim around it and not the boards.  Parsons added that flat AZEK 

boards are made.  Dunning indicated it would be flat rather than the siding “up there.”  She felt it 

would look like a trim detail.  The resident thought this was a good point and added that there 

may be things that come up once the project progresses where they realize there may be a better 

option.  She added that this could be done around the bay and around the gable to tie it in.  The 

resident agreed and said otherwise it would be new cedar and would be just as easy to use 

something different than the siding.   

Parsons asked if there was block used, and the resident explained it was brick.  He then 

explained again that their entrance choices were based on the brick and terra cotta tile in the 

interior of the home.  Dunning said she was a big fan of staining brick and said it lasts forever.  

Dunning discussed trim color choice and the resident indicated the colors he had chosen. Parsons 

said he loved the color palate.   
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The resident advised they had shared the plans for their project with neighbors who responded 

positively.  He emphasized that he wanted the home to blend with the neighborhood.   

Dunning asked about interior renovations, and the resident explained that the previous owner had 

done updating, and that they had make only small changes. 

Dunning asked about the paving in front of the house, and the resident said it was an asphalt 

driveway and the patio leading to the front door was a stamped concrete patio.  She asked if it 

was all going to stay.  The resident said that it was a driveway that opened up, but the driveway 

did not come out as wide as shown.  He said the idea in the drawing was that the covered area 

would come to the edge of the window so that potentially they could have a little bit of a covered 

patio to put a couple of chairs.  The details were still being determined with where the posts 

would go.  The idea would be to have a covered area that not only covered the front door but 

gives enough room for a couple of chairs.   

He added that they were not going to have shutters but would go with a wider trim around the 

windows.  Dunning asked if they would be keeping the same window, and the resident said that 

all the windows had been replaced. 

Dunning addressed an area on the dormer, and the resident said there would be no siding. 

Parsons asked Dunning if she would go with the flat board on the “side” too, and Dunning said 

she would go everywhere with it and would write a note that said, “keep the standing seam low.”   

Parsons made a motion to approve, seconded by Dunning. 

ABR approved the plans as noted. 

(recorders were turned off before formal adjournment) 

 

 

 

_______________________________                  ________________________________ 

 

Gary Neola, Chairman                                            Nancy Grattino, Board Secretary 

 

 
Prepared by:  Leslie Galicki 
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Architectural Board of Review 

Record of Proceedings 

August 20, 2019 

 

Roll call:  Gary Neola, Denis Marino, Ryan Parsons 

Visitors:    Paul Gallagher, Peter Gary 

                                    Contractor for 509 Fawn Ct. 

 

Chairman Neola called the meeting to order at 5:36 p.m.  

 

 Signage for 477 Industrial Parkway 

The first item discussed was the sign.  Neola asked Marino if he had a chance to review the 

plans.  Marino stated it was basically double on the size of the existing sign.  Neola said it 

required ZBA approval, but whatever the comments are, it would be approved contingent on 

that.  Parsons asked if the text on the signs actually what would be going on it or depending on 

what happens be similar to this.  Paul Gallagher, Bass Signs, and Peter Gary (?), the property 

owner explained that these were more for demonstration than anything else to show the Board 

similarity and consistency as far as the style.  They wanted to make sure it complimented the 

existing sign.  From a size and look, they wanted to make sure it blended very well. about the 

text on the sign. Neola stated his primary question would be that the background color and all the 

trim would match.  Gallagher stated yes, they would match.  Gallagher advised they have to go 

before ZBA on August 21, and that it will take two zoning variances.  They wanted to show 

everyone ahead of time what the signs looked like and the reasoning for making sure that it fits 

what is already there.  Parsons indicated on the proof of submittal, it said “Option 1”, and asked 

if there was something other than Option 1, and Gallagher said there was not.  Parsons asked 

what the variances were for.  Gallagher said they were for distance from the road and size since 

they would be adding to it.  Marino stated that instead of having a separate sign, they would 

basically have one bigger sign, and Gallagher agreed.  Neola asked if they considered putting it 

on the other side of the road so it would be further away from the road.  Gallagher stated it was 

actually flipped, so this is facing the road.  Parsons commented that there was no space on the 

other side of the road, which is indicated on the plan.  Neola said the Board had no issues with it 

and said it would be approved as noted contingent on ZBA approval, seconded by Marino. 

ABR Approved the plans as noted contingent on ZBA approval. 

 

 509 Fawn Court Rear Addition 
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The contractor reported that the Homeowner’s Association had already given approval as far as 

matching the shingles, siding, brick, etc., which are in the plans.  The Board Secretary asked if 

there was a stamped copy from the HOA.  The building did not have that.  Neola stated he 

noticed that there is a fireplace, but he did not see a flew for that.  The builder responded that if it 

was not shown on the roof plan, it would probably be a direct vent.  He referred to a circle vent 

on page 6. Neola said the room elevation is a little asymmetrical and he realized because of the 

fireplace, nothing could be done in that area.  Marino stated that there was a little outdoor 

kitchen on that side as well.  The builder said they are making sure they miss the existing 

window.  Neola said he understood this was the connector.  Neola understood that it would be 

basically symmetrical if the roof was the same line all the way through, and he understood why it 

is not.  The building said the roof would just carry through over the front deck.  Neola added that 

it would cover the porch.  Marino said the outside façade is the two columns and the roof, and 

the windows would be recessed.  Parsons asked if the solid walls in the porch area would have 

siding.  He clarified where the guardrail is.  He asked what the guard rail material going to be.  

He asked if it was a cable rail.  The building offered to call to find out, but offered that it is 

drawn accurately, and would assume this is the case, but did not want to be incorrect.  The 

builder said he was told everything was going to match the existing house.  There was a question 

about whether the existing house has vinyl siding.  It appeared to be stone and vinyl with white 

trim.  Board members continued to review drawings relative to the guardrail.  Neola thought it 

was an aluminum rail that had vertical pickets.  Marino agreed or offered it was welded or cable 

rail.  Parsons said it was not clear, but it looked like they were going to modify and there was a 

note on the drawing indicating a modification.  Neola offered that he would make an adjustment 

to make the rail longer.  He did not know that it mattered if it was aluminum or wood.  Parsons 

asked what the decking was going to be.  The contractor said if it is a wood deck it is five and ¼ 

boards by six treated lumber.  Parsons located the guard rail in the drawing and indicated is said 

“with horizontal wires,” The reason he asked about the decking was because it looks like the 

builder is trimming it and covering where the deck overhangs.  He noted it said vertical decking.  

The contractor said with vertical, they just do one by six treated and turn it vertically, push it 

tightly together, and run a belt over top. It would be one by six down on the ground coming up to 

the framing, and then they would take a two by ten belt because the edge of the planking is 

exposed and the top of the two by ten belt is even with the planking so it covers the edge and 

then goes down over by the one by six skirt board.  So, the whole deck would be belted in then.  

Neola said the railing should be vertical instead of horizontal.  Neola wondered if a triangular 

transom should be placed above the center window.  He said it was not critical but would bring 

in more light in the room since it is recessed and on the north side.  Parsons said that looking at 

the elevation, there is a rafter dash in there.  Marino said it was cantilevered out to catch the 

outside edge, so it is bearing inside there.  It would be tricky to have to do something, make a 

trust or something on the outside edge, which makes it more open than the way it is.  He 

explained that this was there bearing, the inside wall and the ridge beam is cantilevered out 

holding the rooftop, the rafters.  It is cantilevered off of the header. Marino mentioned a beam 

and said that out to hold it up pretty well. There was further discussion about the rafters.   
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Parsons said the only recommendation he had was the railing.  He questioned the horizontal rail.  

There was a question whether the Board members would not take the vertical but would stay 

with horizontal.  Parsons referred to the section on p. 7 and pointed out the detail in the top right-

hand corner which shows a system with horizontal lines.  Neola addressed Parsons, and said on 

paper, a horizontal railing bothers him, but being that it is cable, it would disappear.  He would 

want to see the railing that was being rebuilt to match it.  The plans state “rebuilt deck and 

railing”, but it does not show it (on page 2).  The building said it would be universal throughout.  

Marino stated he was fine with this.   Parsons noted that whatever happens on the addition needs 

to happen on the deck alteration.  Neola suggested putting a note that says railing connection 

with the new addition.  Board members agreed. 

 

To clarify, there is a low deck on the back of the house that is being altered.  The existing railing 

at the rear will be changed to match to this horizontal.  The motion was made by Parsons and 

seconded by Neola. 

ABR Approved the plans as noted. 

 

OLD BUSINESS:  The Board Secretary spoke about 48 Daisy Lane.  She did not have pictures 

yet, but the owner did not return with mock-up samples.  He said that if he was going to do it, he 

wanted it to be done properly so the Board could see what he wanted it to look like.  She advised 

that the only thing not approved, minus the trim details that the Board has yet to see on pictures 

is the one piece of stone on the wall.  The remainder of the house was finished in the style that 

was approved. Marino suggested that short of tearing it off, he at least provides a landscape plan 

for the front of the house.  The Board Secretary said he was planning to landscape and has pulled 

the right-of-way permit for the driveway and once the driveway is in, he will landscape the front 

of the house, to include artwork.  Marino commented it was very asymmetric where the front of 

the house is the window and then all that stone.  If there is a nice sized tree or something.  The 

Board Secretary asked if she could take some pictures and submit them to the Board so that they 

can see in detail what he has done.  The resident would then come back for a final approval.  

Neola said regardless of who takes the picture, the resident has to come back and present them.  

His gut feeling after driving by the home the previous night, he does not think the stone is 

appropriate.  He did not know that ABR normally received landscape plans to approve.  The 

Board Secretary said that the Board does not, but the resident was planning to put in landscape 

after first completing the driveway.  The resident is considering hydrangea type trees to put in 

front of the garage along the wall.  Neola did not know how the Board would go about telling the 

resident to tear off the stone.  The Board Secretary said that the neighbors like the stone more 

than anything else on the house.  Parsons noted that the dormers were not finished the way they 

were approved either.  Marino stated that the metal roofing material goes up the sides of the 

dormers. The first Parsons asked if he cut the dormer in half, with part being wood and part 

being metal.  Marino drove by, and said that the darker the siding is, the less obvious that is.  It 

was noted earlier, the siding was uneven in color, but seemed to look better, perhaps because of 
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the angel he was viewing it. Neola, who drove by the home the previous evening, said it was not 

the design solution he would have wanted to see and noted that many houses on that street that 

don’t fit that same design.  He thought photos should be taken and brought to the Board for 

review.  A decision can be made, although he acknowledged the resident would fight the 

changes.  However, Neola noted that the resident has done everything he can to do whatever he 

wanted.  For lack of a better word, he spit in the face of the ABR and said he was just going to 

do what he wanted.  The Board Secretary asked if he was referring to the stone wall.  Neola 

clarified it was the whole thing.  He thought the Board was very reasonable, and the resident 

stomped out of the building and threatened the Board with legal action.  He was not very 

cooperative, and he was not asked to do much by the Board.  Neola felt that if the Board believed 

there was something wrong, it was necessary to tell him.   

 

Neola noted that there was no one present at the meeting regarding the lighting issue, and the 

Board Secretary stated this was because they had been told to go to Council.  Marino asked if 

this concerned the light fixtures on the walls.  The Board Secretary said they were on dimmer 

switches or would be going on them.  Marino noted that they were in sconces and there are four 

of them on the garage side and one on the back side.  Parsons added that these were never 

submitted.  The Board Secretary stated that the Board does not review residential lighting.  

Parsons stated that was part of aesthetics.  Neola advised that if a resident were to put a 

contemporary or arts and crafts light fixture on a colonial home, the Board would tell the resident 

it was not appropriate.  Regarding how much light is put out, the gas station on Bell Rd. and 

Chillicothe Rd, for example, was required to not spill light onto the adjacent properties.  If 

Council wanted to have zoning for residential lighting, then they can do this.  He did not want to 

get into this.  He noted that at this point it is too late, because zoning cannot be enforced 

retroactively. 

 

Neola adjourned the meeting at 6:05. 

 

 

 

_______________________________                  ________________________________ 

 

Gary Neola, Chairman                                            Nancy Grattino, Board Secretary 

 

 

Prepared by:  Leslie Galicki 
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